
472 News Nature Vol. 300 9 December 1982 

Stanford graduate students 

Clampdown on external links 
complaints about conflicts of interest on 
the part of their advisers that they believed 
interfered with their education and 
training. The problem, Smith said, centres 
in the departments of biochemistry, 
chemical engineering, computer science, 
electrical engineering, mechanical en
gineering and medical microbiology. 

Washington 
Members of the Stanford University 

faculty will not be allowed to employ their 
graduate students in jobs in outside 
companies under a new policy adopted last 
week by one faculty. 

''We felt that this was an area that could 
be abused", said Dr Gerald Lieberman, 
dean of graduate studies and research. The 
concern is that a faculty member may in 
effect make employment in his outside firm 
a condition for taking on a graduate 
student. The new rule forbids employment 
by a faculty adviser or by a member of a 
student's dissertation committee. The 
Massachusetts Institute of Technology has 
a similar rule. 

William Smith, a member of the 
Graduate Student Association's academic 
affairs committee, said that he knew of one 
case where such employment arrangements 
may have been abused. A graduate student 
not involved in his research adviser's 
outside company filed a complaint with the 
university ombudsman that a fellow 
student, who was employed by the 
company, was receiving preferential 
treatment from the adviser. 

The effect of the new rule is unclear. 
Neither Smith nor Lieberman could say 
how many students throughout the 
university are employed by their faculty 
advisers in outside ventures, although 
Smith said he knew personally of "about 
ten" students in that position. But he also 
said that in any case the rule "won't change 
anything", because of a loophole that 
allows exemptions to be granted by 
department chairmen, so that in effect the 
rule will be little more than a reporting 
requirement. 

Lieberman, though, said "it puts the 
burden of proof on the faculty member- I 
think it's a psychological barrier". 

A more controversial proposal will be 
taken up by the faculty's committee on 
research this winter; this proposal -
recommended by the graduate student 
association - would require annual 
reporting by faculty members of all outside 
activities. A similar requirement was 
recently proposed by a faculty committee 
at the University of California at Davis, 
stemming in part from the controversy 
surrounding Professor Ray Valentine's 
involvement with his own company and 
Allied Chemical that surfaced last spring 
(see Nature 4 March, p.6) 

Many members of the Stanford faculty 
reportedly believe such a requirement to be 
an intrusion of privacy; Lieberman noted 
that "the big disadvantage is the feeling 
that once a faculty member has reported, 
he's absolved of 'guilt'. That means that if 
you have reported, someone has to take it 
seriously", which means reviewing the 
reports and following up on them where 
necessary. He questioned whether that 
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would be done. 
In the recommendation from the 

graduate student association, Smith writes 
that at least ten undergraduates, graduates 
and postdoctoral students have lodged 

UK nuclear power 

Stephen Budiansky 

Hold on fast reactors 
The British government's decision to put 

its fast reactor programme on ice, made 
public last week in the House of Commons, 
has spread consternation throughout the 
UK Atomic Energy Authority. Although 
the research establishment at Dounreay in 
the north of Scotland is not likely to be 
much affected by the decision, other 
research establishments at Risley 
(Lancashire), Harwell (Oxfordshire) and 
Winfrith (Dorset) are likely to suffer 
reduced budgets in the years ahead. So too 
is the team of design engineers maintained 
by the National Nuclear Corporation on 
the Risley site, which has been putting the 
finishing touches to the design of a full
scale fast reactor for the past several years. 

According to Mr Nigel Lawson, the 
energy secretary in the British government, 
it has been decided that the electricity 
generating industry will not on economic 
grounds need to order fast reactors before 
the early years of the next century, so that 
the programme of fast reactor 
development based at Dounreay can 
prudently be stretched out. 

The Atomic Energy Authority has 
therefore been asked to put forward a 
revised development programme, taking 
account of the new time-scale for the 
commercial application of fast reactors 
and of the opportunities for international 
collaboration on such projects. A 
spokesman said this week that it was hoped 
to have a new fast reactor strategy by the 
early spring of 1983. 

By all accounts, it has been decided to 
keep the Dounreay reactor working, 
chiefly so as to try out novel kinds of 
uranium and plutonium fuel and to test the 
efficacy of the pilot-scale reprocessing 
plant in operation there. The extent to 
which the Dounreay establishment will 
become the focal point for research and 
development on fast reactors will depend 
on the readiness of others among the 
authority's establishments to give up their 
interests in the subject. 

In the present programme of research 
and development by the Atomic Energy 
Authority, fast reactor work acounts for 
an annual expenditure of about £100 
million. Of this sum, roughly a half is spent 
in the north of Scotland. Part of Mr 
Lawson's calculation seems to be that if the 
authority is told clearly that the 
programme must be stretched out, the 
result may be more diligence in looking for 

partners elsewhere. It seems also however 
to be understood by those concerned that 
the National Nuclear Corporation should 
have a say in the final decision on whatever 
development strategy is eventually agreed. 

The outcome of that process is likely to 
be uncomfortabe for the authority's 
research establishments. The chances are 
that, in the spring, the government will be 
looking to the authority for savings of 
about a quarter of its current expenditure 
on fast reactor development. (It is unlikely 
that even the present government will 
follow the opinion of some officials of the 
National Nuclear Corporation that the 
Atomic Energy Authority's own future 
should now be reconsidered.) The best 
solution would be a deal with some 
comparable authority elsewhere that 
would postpone the evil day until fast 
reactors are clearly economic. • 

Dutch scientific research 

Good and bad 
Waalre, The Netherlands 

The Netherlands' two major scientific 
research organizations have experienced 
mixed fortunes during the past week. 
While the Netherlands Organization for 
the Advancement of Pure Science (ZWO) 
was finalizing plans to become the first 
foreign partner to share the British Syn
chrotron Radiation Source at Dares bury, 
on the home front the Dutch national 
applied science organization, TNO, was 
announcing 550 job losses as a result of a 
declining government subisidy and reduced 
orders from government ministries. 

On 2 December Professor W .F. de Gaay 
Fortman, chairman of ZWO, and 
Professor John Kingman, chairman of the 
UK Science and Engineering Research 
Council (SERC) signed an agreement 
which means Dutch scientists will have 
access to the Synchrotron Radiation 
Source at SERC's Daresbury Laboratory. 
In addition the Dutch partners are to 
construct a new beamline at Daresbury in 
1983-84, fitted with experimental stations 
to carry out extended X-ray absorption 
fine structure (EXAFS) and small-angle 
diffraction (SAD) studies (see diagram). 
The Dutch share of construction costs will 
be around £1 million, in exchange for 
which the British will provide local support 
for visiting Dutch scientists as well as the 
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experimental facilities. 
The collaboration on the Daresbury 

facility is the first fruit of an "umbrella 
agreement" signed between ZWO and 
SERC in June of this year to promote 
scientific collaboration between the two 
countries. Previously a protocol on 
collaboration in astronomical research was 
signed in La Palma in June 1981 and the 
two countries are also cooperating, 
together with the United States, on the 
Infrared Astronomical Satellite (IRAS) 

News 

future. Kingman is also optimistic that 
further cooperation with the Netherlands 
will follow within the framework of the 
recent mutual statement of scientific 
collaboration. 

The industrial sector too is the one small 
sign of hope apparent in the recent 
announcement from TNO. Despite an 
increase in orders from industry, 
government cutbacks have resulted in an 
increase in TNO's annual deficit from 7 
million guilders in 1981 to an expected 15 

An aerial view of Daresbury Laboratory. The most prominent feature is the 72-metre 
housing one of the world's highest-voltage Van de Graaff accelerators. 

due to be launched on 27 January 1983. 
The number of experiments being 

performed at Daresbury will double during 
the next few months. The deal with ZWO is 
one source of the increased work load, but 
cooperation between SERC and industrial 
concerns is also on the increase. A 
consortium of Shell, ICI and British 
Petroleum is already working with SERC 
and Professor Kingman hopes that "more 
money but also more work" will be 
forthcoming from industry in the near 

Royal Society 

Break ground 
This year's annual report from the Royal 

Society of London, most notably 
subversive because of what it says on 
relations between British and Soviet 
scientists (seeN ature 3 December), also 
describes how the society has polled its 
fellows in the hope of finding out how their 
universities are surviving and how it is 
moving (gingerly it seems) towards an 
assessment of the consequences of nuclear 
war. The Royal Society, it seems, is on the 
move, although its direction is as yet by no 
means clear. 

The society's annual report explains that 

million guilders in 1983. TNO is to lay off 
350 workers in the next four years and a 
further 200 vacancies will be left unfilled
this represents a cut of around 10 per cent 
of the staff of 5 ,000. Research priorities are 
to be adjusted in response to the crisis, with 
less expenditure on nuclear energy but 
more on energy conservation, less 
materials research and better integration 
and reorientation of environmental and 
health research, all politically welcome 
goals. CasperSchuuring 

a questionnaire was sent out in June to all 
members of the society, asking for 
comments on conditions in their subjects 
- not merely in their universities. The 
general response seems to have been a 
complaint by established academics that it 
is no longer possible, in the British 
university system, to appoint promising 
young people to permanent or even 
temporary posts. Replies to this 
questionnaire seem to have been influential 
in persuading the Royal Society to urge on 
the British government the need to recruit 
more young people to academic posts. 

The society has also broken new ground 
by its decision to contribute to public 
discussion of the consequences of nuclear 
warfare. The annual report says that the 
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Satellite broadcasting 

Digital Britain 
The British Goverment, not often 

distinguished by its openness, seems 
nevertheless to be ready to tell more than 
the whole truth about the technology of its 
plans for the eagerly awaited 
communications revolution. Last week, 
the Department of Industry issued a formal 
recommendation by a technical committee 
of the standards that should be adopted in 
the design of direct-broadcasting satellites. 
The first of these is expected to be in service 
in the United Kingdom in 1986. 

As if to emphasize that the traditional 
technology of the communications 
industry has been superseded, the report, 
which runs to 54 pages, is on sale at Her 
Majesty's Stationery Office (Cmnd 8751) 
at a price of £5.20- almost £0.10 a page. 

Technically, the recommendation of the 
advisory panel (chairman, Sir Anthony 
Part) is however surprising by its daring. 
The committee has rejected the technical 
proposals of the British Broadcasting 
Corporation (BBC), which will operate the 
first two of the five direct broadcasting 
channels available to the United Kingdom. 

The BBC, in evidence to the committee, 
had argued for an extension of present 
analogue codes for specifying the intensity 
and colour of picture elements on a 
television screen. In effect, the BBC's 
proposal would have been a more 
sophisticated version of the widely-used 
PAL system in which the transmission of 
colour information is confined to a small 
part of the available band width. The basic 
PAL patent expires in 1983. 

In the event, the committee has plumped 
for a digital system for transmitting 
television signals. The system concerned, 
although devised by the Independent 
Broadcasting Authority, has been offered 
free of charge to the BBC. What seems to 
have swayed the advisory committee is the 
technical superiority of the new system 
(known as MAC) and the chance that it 
might subsume both PAL and SECAM, 
the two broadcasting standards at present 
used in Europe. 

annual meeting in November 1981 was 
partly given over to a discussion of this 
topic, but that the society's council has not 
yet decided whether to mount a formal 
study of the question. The significance of 
that development is merely that it would, if 
carried through, be entirely without 
precedent. 

For the rest, the Royal Society has a 
disappointing tale to tell of its success in 
spending funds on exchange visits by 
scientists. In relationship to Western as 
well as Eastern Europe, it seems, the 
willingness of British scientists to travel has 
declined. A new scheme to enable 
exchanges with Australasia may 
nevertheless take up the slack. 
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